
Jane Spooner Dies 

Jane Spooner (Grossmont College, Speech, 1962-1983) died on July 10, 1999 at her home in 
Tucson. 

(Don Scouller graciously supplied the following:) 

Jane Spooner, my old friend, died recently and I’d like to share a few memories with those 
who knew her. When I was first hired in 1965 the College was still under construction, and I 
was posted to the 300 Bldg to share office space with the engineering faculty. I didn’t even 
know who the other members of the department were, because I had been hired by Dean 
Charlie Collins and temporarily assigned to Speech and/or drama/and or speech . I had been 
given the names of Martin Gerrish and Jack McAuley, but I couldn’t find either of them. But 
Jane Spooner sought me out and came to my office to welcome me. She brought me a text 
book that was being used, and took me on a walking tour of the campus. That’s the kind of 
person she was. She cared about people, and acted upon her concerns. We became lifelong 
friends. 

When Joan and I moved to Tucson we visited her at her lushly beautiful desert acreage. She 
came to visit us in our Sun City Vistoso home, and we hoped she would consider moving near 
us. Instead she designed and had built a magnificent home. She charmed the general 
contractor and his crew and they helped her work through the technical aspects of designing 
for the desert. She was a member of Southwest Mystery Writers Group, and we went on "field 
research trips’ to sites of her stories. Once I had to convince her that a snub-nose .38 caliber 
handgun was not very accurate at 150 yards downhill range. The three of us had many 
creative moments fiddling plots to meet the terrain. 

We shared good memories of her interest in acting, and her debut as a television star—or at 
least as a bit player in commercials. She always kept her sense of humor at the ready, and 
could tell a good story on herself with real glee. She was a lady of many parts, and I am glad 
to have shared some good times with her.

Jane Spooner
Obituary

Full-time Grossmont College English instructor, 1969-2003

Page 7 GCCCD Grapevine

Vesta Gibbs
On December 8, 2007,
Vesta Penrod Gibbs
passed away of natural
causes in La Mesa,
California. Vesta taught
English at Grossmont
College from 1964-1992.

Her husband, James Trowbridge Gibbs,
preceded her in death. Her survivors include
daughter, Margaret Carolyn Eggers and son-
in-law Robert Wayne Eggers of La Mesa,
son John Francis Gibbs and daughter-in-
law Katherine of San Diego, son James
Eric Gibbs and daughter-in-law Inga Gibbs;
grandchildren James Aaron, Paulina Simone,
Genevieve Elizabeth and Julia Rachel of
Wildomar, California. 

Vesta was born on January 6, 1920 in
San Diego. She graduated from Hoover High
School in 1938. Following high school, she
earned a degree in English with a minor in
History from San Diego State University. She
went on to complete a Master’s Degree in
Education from Claremont College. Later
on in life, she would earn a postgraduate
degree from the University of Lincoln in
England. On June 22, 1952 she married
James T. Gibbs. James was an art teacher in
the San Diego Unified School District, and
he eventually would teach art and ceramics
at San Diego City College. 

Vesta worked her entire life in education.
Her first job in education was with the San
Diego County Office of Education. She
was then hired to teach English at the
newly opened Grossmont College. Vesta
had many interests. These included reading,
cooking, gardening, and traveling around the
world. She especially liked to visit with her
three children and four grandchildren. She is
to be buried next to her husband, James, in
Fort Rosecrans National Cemetery.
(excerpted from San Diego Union-Tribune
on 12/16/2007)

Lucille Honz
Lucille Mary Honz
passed away peacefully
at home surrounded by
family on November 10,
2007, after a courageous
battle with cancer.
Lucille was a secretary
in Admissions and

Records at Grossmont College from 1975
until 1990.  She was 81. Born on May 30,
1926 in Omaha, Nebraska to Sebastian and
Silvia Zito, she was one of seven children.

Obituaries She married the love of her life, Cyril Joseph
on June 26, 1949, and proceeded to have a
family of seven children of her own, four
boys and three girls. They relocated to San
Diego in the summer of 1963. 

When the children were grown, Lucille
went back to work in the Admissions office
at Grossmont Community College until she
retired 15 years later. She loved her job, and
had a passion for helping others. She also
loved cooking for family and friends, sewing,
ICF meetings, and babysitting grandchildren,
all of which she enjoyed immensely in
retirement. When Cyril passed away, she
took over his position as an Adorer in the
Blessed Sacrament Chapel. Lucille was
diagnosed with stomach cancer in December
2000. Cyril was by her side and so incredibly
supportive, until his untimely death in
January 2003. Life was never the same
without him. Unfortunately, the cancer
returned this year, but she fought valiantly. 

Lucille was a gracious lady and a
genuine friend to everyone; always putting
the needs of others before her own. People
were drawn to her and quickly found her to
be as beautiful inside as she was on the
outside. She left a legacy of love, generosity,
kindness, and rare compassion. Our lives are
richer because of her. Preceded in death by
her beloved husband, Cyril, parents, and
brother, Al. She is survived by her children,
Cyril (Sandy), Mike (Gloria), Steve (Gail),
Linda, Cheryl (Mike), Mark (Michelle),
Maryann (Vince), and 12 grandchildren. The
family would like to extend a special thank
you to the incredible team of angels at Sharp
Hospice for being there for them every step
of the way. Donations can be made in Lucille’s
honor to Sharp Hospice, P.O. Box 3739, La
Mesa, CA 91944-3739. (excerpted from the
San Diego Union-Tribune on 11/13/2007) 

Carol Ethyl Lebeck
Carol Lebeck died on
February 11, 2008 in La
Mesa, California.  She
was born in Spokane,
Washington on September
8, 1931. Carol joined the
Art Department of
Grossmont College in

1962 when they were still operating
temporarily on part of the Monte Vista High
School campus. Carol and Marj Hyde played
major roles in building up the art department
at Grossmont College during the early years
of its growth.  When most of her department
building at Grossmont College was destroyed
by fire, she played a major role in the redesign
and furnishing of the much improved

replacement facility.  She retired from
Grossmont College in 1985.

Carol’s specialty was ceramics. She
earned her BA and MA at UCLA and had
also studied at the Swedish State School of
Design. She participated in the arts community
as a member of the American Craftsmen’s
Council and the La Jolla Arts Association.
A very accomplished artisan, she exhibited
her work and that of her students at the
college and in the community and also exhibited
statewide and nationally.  Many of her students
have gone on to become noted artisans or
teachers in the San Diego area and one is
department chair at a California State University.
Friends, colleagues and students will remember
her as a rather quiet individual who was a
dedicated and talented teacher and artist.

Barbara Starks Wilson
Barbara Wilson (Starks)
passed away quietly at
home on November 2,
2007, surrounded by her
family, after a courageous
two-year battle with
ovarian cancer. Barbara
was born on July 1, 1947

in Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Her father
was in the Navy and her family moved to
San Diego when she was quite young. She
joined the district in 1967, and served as the
Director of Purchasing and Contracts from
1996 until she retired in May, 2005.  She was
an integral part of the management team
contributing to tremendous growth and
development of both campuses during her
tenure. She was well-respected for her
dedication and professionalism, management
style and unrelenting attention to detail. She
was respected, well-loved, always upbeat
and friendly with her peers. She will be
remembered for her delightful laugh and
witty sense of humor. 

In her leisure hours she enjoyed
traveling to Europe, China, Mexico, the
Caribbean and throughout California. She
excelled at arts and crafts including water
colors, charcoal drawing, stitchery, stamping,
tole painting, photography and computer
graphics. She loved the theater, gourmet
cooking and dancing.

Barbara and Scott Wilson were married
on October 7, 2006. She is survived by her
husband, her sister Jeanne Hyde, her
daughter Jennifer Roberts and two
granddaughters, Nicole and Emma. Family
and friends attended a Celebration of Life
for Barbara on February 9, 2008. She will
be dearly missed by those whose lives were
enriched by knowing this exceptional woman.
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